
 Delaware Standardbred Breeder’s Fund

Board Meeting   
August 23, 2016 
 Delaware Standardbred Breeder’s Fund Board 
Department of Agriculture – Conference Room 1   
    Dover, Delaware

                                                                                                   In Attendance:
	Tom Cook 
	Andrew Kerber, DAG   

	Judy Davis-Wilson
	Mark Davis   

	John Hensley 
	Matt Sparacino

	Sen. Bruce Ennis
	Wayne Givens 

	Garnet O’Marrow
	Linda MacDonald 

	Garrett Bell
	Andrew Markano  


Also attended: Sal DiMario 

 Dan Keeler was unable to attend.  . 
Minutes: Donna Krol                     

Call TO ORDER

At 1:02 P.M., Tom Cook called the meeting to order and welcomed all in attendance. 
Approval of Minutes:
Tom Cook asked all in attendance to review the minutes from the May 2, 2016 meeting.  No corrections were noted.  Motion was made to approve the minutes as presented by Garnett O’Marrow and seconded by Senator Bruce Ennis.  Motion was passed with unanimous voice vote.

OLD BusinesS:
· Continued Discussion of Future Funding for Purses and Bonuses:
Review handout 2012-2016 DSBF Purse Bonus Summary.  The decline in registration of horses was discussed.  If we do nothing to extend the funding, we will have 4-5 years left.  If we want DSBF to go longer then adjustment will need to be made to the Purse/Bonus structure. 

Review handout DSBF Year by Year Stats.  Yearling numbers are down; only 30% of registered yearling horses make it to the races.  Broodmare registrations are also down.  52 to 55% of the mares bred actually result in a live foal.
Review handout Suggestions to Prolong the Program.  Tom Cook noted that the goal is to look at the suggestions listed and categorize them.  We do not want to push the panic button but the discussion must happen.

First three options were discussed and eliminated.  1. Charge declaration fees for both legs (eliminations) and final race of the DSBF stakes.  2. Increase nominations and sustaining fees and 3. 9 horse fields. 
 Three options on the table are: 1. Qualifying time of track.  Reduces divisions by eliminating the horses who cannot qualify for overnight races.  2. Lower purse on eliminations to 15,000 (advertise at 15,000 minimum) for more than one division.  If only One division the purse would remain at 20,000 and 3. Cut actual operating expenses (FY2017 budgeted $140k) 78% of this is personnel.  Close DDA office, eliminate position and contract out Stakes Administration (saves over 60%).  
Last option is up for proposal.  Cancel 4 Year Old Bonus (2015 4YO Bonus paid was $194,023).  Discussion was heard on whether to cancel or suspend the 4YO Bonus program.  If we suspend the program it could be brought back at a later date.   It was decided that it is better to cancel with a yearling year.  (I.e. By next May 15, 2017).
Andrew Kerber reviewed the Administrative Procedure Act.    If proposed today this will be able to go final in December 2016.  

Tom Cook entertained a motion to publish the proposed rule to cancel the 4YO Bonus starting with Foals on the ground after 2017 in the October Register of Regulations.    Motion was made by Mark Davis and seconded by Wayne Givens.  Motion was passed with a unanimous voice vote. 

Timeline:

Publish 10-1-16 in Register of Regulations 

30 days for comments

DSBF meeting in November – Final vote

Final order to December Register of Regulations, Final on 12-11-16.

I-Gaming: Tom Cook did a follow up on  I-Gaming .  The current schedule is the first 3.75 million goes to the State of Delaware, after that a % is given to the DSBF.  To date they have not surpassed the 3.75 million, so no percentages are being distributed.  Percentage should be taken right at the start, not after 3.75 million is met. 

Action Item: Put on agenda for November DSBF Meeting.  Tom Cook will draft a formal letter from the DSBF Board.  (Attach a copy of the Economic Impact Study). 
NEW BusinesS:

· Garret Bell proposed naming the 3 Year Old Filly Pace Final to the Ben Stafford Jr  3 YO Filly  Pace Final which races on Governor’s Day at Harrington during the state fair.
Discussion was heard.  Tom Cook entertained a motion to change the race name.  Garrett Bell made a motion to change the 3 Year Old Filly Pace Final to the Ben Stafford Jr. 3 Year Old Filly Pace Final.  Motion was seconded by Linda MacDonald.  Motion passed with unanimous voice vote.  

PUBLIC COMMENT:
Judy Davis Wilson announced that the Annual Harrisburg Horse Sale gave the DSBF a free page of advertisement in the Black Book. 
Close OF MEETING

· With no further business to discuss Tom Cook called for a motion to adjourn.  Motion to adjourn was made by Garnett O’Marrow and seconded by Senator Bruce Ennis.  Motion was passed with unanimous voice vote.

Meeting was adjourned at 2:19 P.M.


